SHENFIELD HIGH SCHOOL

Minutes of Governors’ School Standards and Performance Meeting

held on Tuesday 23rd January 2018
Present:   Mrs J Swettenham (JS), Mrs Gill Jones (GJ), Mr N Purbrick (NP), Mrs L Hedden (LH), 

Mr J Beard (JB), Mr A Williams (AW), Mr S Roberts (SR), Ms C Herman (CJH), 

Mrs J Comerford (JIC), Mrs J Martin (JMA), Mr D Barron (DBA), Mr A Taylor (AFT), 

Mr R Drew (RDR), Mr B Clifford (BCL), Mr J Sands (JSA), Mr A Cooke (ACO), Mr J Rigg (JRI)
Minutes taken by: Mrs C Watson
	1. 
	Welcome and Apologies
JS welcomed Andy Williams to his first meeting as a newly appointed Governor.

	2. 
	Minutes of last meeting held on 12th October 2017
The minutes were agreed as an accurate record and signed by JS. 
Since the last meeting JS had viewed the e-safety log bullying log in front of JCO and DBA.


	3. 
	Matters Arising
None.


	4. 
	Business Declarations of Interest
None.



	5. 
	Attendance Data
Data had been circulated prior to the meeting and JCO highlighted the following points:-
· LAC attendance appears to be way down on last year – JCO explained the circumstances regarding these three students
· The number of students attending Oasis has increased.  If Oasis wasn’t in place the figure would be much worse; these students have very high needs.  JS highlighted that Julie Pitkin does a great job and asked if there is a plan if Julie is not available.  JCO explained that Shenfield employs a counsellor for one day a week who could be approached to help in Julie’s absence.

Further information was given relating to the second attendance data analysis document:-
· Following a debate at S&P last year it was agreed not to authorise absences without medical evidence.  This was carried out in September and has continued
· The gender and disadvantaged categories look satisfactory.  We have the resources with the disadvantaged students to carry out home visits
· JS questioned if ‘English’ in Table E should be British but it was agreed that it relates to language rather than the ethnicity
· Focused on students vulnerable to becoming PA and have aimed key resources at students with an attendance between 91 and 94% with post cards home. This initiative worked well and we are about to do the same again
· Table G shows the number of penalty notices served for irregular attendance.  These penalty notices have very limited impact on the students’ attendance.  We have bespoke strategies in place which work well in most cases.


	6. 
	Pupil Premium Reports
Document circulated prior to the meeting and JCO highlighted the following points:-
· New measures of outcomes not used before

· Virtually no gap for Y7 for 5 x 9-4 

· Working with BCL and RDR on the 100 Club for students who are not at English and maths standard

· Two early study workshops are being run to improve self-esteem and to engage students in smart thinking
· Y8 is a different story which has been affected by the bottom set.  ATA is working with some teachers to ensure high quality differentiation.  Pastoral are running a five week project called the Good Man project to motivate and engage boys who demonstrate poor motivation through their behaviour
· Y9 data is more or less as expected
· Good practice is seen in Team Improving Plans of English and Social Sciences where underachieving students have been particularly targeted for interventions

· There is a small cohort of students, who are PP and SEN, for whom an alternative curriculum is being sought as these students move into KS4 (JMA and ATA is working on this)

· Y11 seems quite pronounced; this is a very small cohort and each individual’s achievement counts as 5 points  
· Y12 and Y13 – Don’t know a lot of information about external students

· Lots of support in place, particularly to deal with anxiety problems

· Table 5 highlights attendance figures and the dip this year for PP students
· We have very few Fixed Term Exclusion 2016-2017 however 12 of the 14 students were PP.  One permanent exclusion student was a PP student.  
· JRI and team have worked on behaviour sanctions.  After school on Fridays a Head teacher’s detentions is run for students which is about reflection and students taking responsibility for re-setting themselves.


	7. 
	Analysis of current exam data
Year 11 and 13 data analysis had been circulated prior to the meeting.  JMA highlighted the following:-
Year 11 headlines

· Progress 8 projection is 0.63 and based on mocks is -0.41 so quite a difference

· Attainment 8 is 52.22 = 5 or a low B/high C and based on mocks is 41.92 a grade difference.
· 56% getting 9 – 5s in Maths and English based on projections and 23% getting 9 – 5s in maths and English based on mocks. 2017 result was 69%.

· There is a considerable difference between predicted and mocks but there are 13 weeks more input before the exams.
· Some students are not taking them seriously and therefore did not prepare adequately for the mocks.  The Year 11 Conference took place on Monday where students were informed of the work they need to put in to achieve their target grades.
· English language was sat early and some resits will take place.  BCL explained that this gives the ability to focus on English literature and other subjects.  Eight students have been identified to attend masterclasses and interventions during Form Time.  Miss Malik has been off on long term sick which will have an impact on her class.  Another skilled teacher has been timetabled to take the class. The top priority at the moment are the 16 students who have been identified who could get a 4 or higher.
· Maths mocks 23% 9 – 5.  RDR compared the difference between the mocks and projections last year and the difference between them this year.  Looking at some students taking a foundation paper.
· Girls are outperforming the boys and the gap between the boys and girls is bigger in English than Maths.
· This is a small Year Group which will have a massive impact on our percentage

· Largely, subjects are doing lots but the problem is getting the students engaged

· JMA will be talking to parents of underachieving boys at Y11 Parents Evening

· Gill Power is running a period 6 lesson for History and Geography which has helped the top end students.
· Concerns with Spanish and German so looking at foundation paper.
· 33 U grades in Science so these students will not access the higher paper.

JS asked when the decision is made regarding the higher or foundation paper and how students and parents are informed.

Year 13 headlines
· Again a disappointing set of grades but there is the capacity to improve.

· Students will be reassessed in March.
· Year Group work ethic a concern.  Only 89 applied to university and with a number of unconditional offers made it’s a worry that students will not try their best

· A*-A and A*-B is an area of focus and no U grades.
· This is the first year for BTEC eternal assessment element to it which will have an impact on the result.
CJH emphasised that we are doing everything we can and everything we did last year but there have been changes in specifications so we have another transition year.  ACO and his team have done a fantastic job with marketing the Sixth Form.  302 external applications received this year.


	8. 
	The introduction of PREP
JSA gave an overview of the change from homework to PREP.  Teachers do everything they possibly can to help our students but what are the students doing?  JSA explained the reasons behind the change and how it has been rolled out to teachers and students. PREP stands for
Plan your time,

Re-read, Redraft, Recite, Re-test, Research, Rehearse and Record

Essential Facts, Figures and Formula, Essay Model Answers

Practice Questions

Answers and Mark Scheme

Review and Reflect on your progress

Enjoy your future success
We want our students to be independent learners, knowledgeable, positive and inspired learnings.

The PREP student handbook was available to governors prior to the meeting and will be distributed to students by the end of the week.  A drop in timetable has been compiled so students have access to help.
Two parent workshops have been arranged for Monday 5th and Tuesday 6th at 7pm.  CJH will introduce the session.  JSA will explain why exam reform has prompted a new approach and Gill Power will give a parent’s perspective. 

LH stated that these are skills are for life and equips the students for Sixth Form.



	9. 
	An overview of behaviour statistics and the pastoral system
CJH introduced JRI.
JRI gave an overview of the changes in the pastoral team and how it works with Cathryn Rayner as Pastoral Co-ordinator and each Year Group having a Pastoral Manager.  The Pastoral Managers have a fantastic relationship with students and parents to ensure ‘every student is known and known well’.  
A number new behaviour sanctions have been put into place for example 3 to 4 detentions and Headteacher’s detentions. JRI explains how the system works.  The number of students who were Fixed Term Excluded or placed in the BLUE has reduced to compared with 2016/17 

Weekly behaviour reports are run and individual students are targeted who are misbehaving across the board.  Consistency is the key.  SLT have been supportive and support classes with low level behaviour.
Through CPD a behaviour programme has been introduced to support teachers.

On the positive side, more outstanding learner points are being issued and a half termly completion has been introductions called the ‘Battle of the Forms’ that involves earning points through:-

Outstanding learner points

Lack of behaviour points

Effort in individual subjects

Attendance

Organisation

Adherence to form tasks



	10. 
	Ofsted data summary report
No more Ofsted dashboard, IDSR has been introduced.  The front page indicates the areas of investigation.  We only have one area line of enquiry ‘Between Year 9 and Year 10, 7 students left this school’ which we can explain.  The trends over time progress quintiles are mainly green with the exception of MFL and Humanities which we can demonstrate the improving picture.  
LH asked what the Governors expectation is.  Governors need to know about the document, what is on the front page and any areas highlighted for particular focus.


	11. 
	Information advice and guidance
The DfE have published their new careers strategy and some new statutory guidance to support new strategy.  
· Schools must ensure that pupils are provided with independent careers guidance from Year 8 to Year 13.
We do this.
· Schools must ensure there are opportunities for access to a range of education and training providers for all pupils in Year 8 to Year 13 for the purpose of informing them about approved technical education qualifications or apprenticeships; and schools must publish a policy statement setting out their arrangements for provider access and ensure that it is followed
Ayda Kadem has written a policy statement which will be processed and approved via the normal channels

· Every school should begin to offer every young person seven encounters with employers – at least one each year from Year 7 to 13 and meet this in full by the end of 2020.

Ayda Kadem to take advice from the IAG Strategic Board to ascertain whether all students have to have the opportunity to have meaningful careers encounters (already compliant) or whether we have to ensure they have a meaningful encounter.  Ayda also to take advice as to whether our current offer to all Year 12 students to do work experience is compliant or whether we will have to go back to offering work experience to all Year 10 and 11 students.  If we do have to change back to what we used to do, this will have a huge resource implication and a massive impact on our KS4 curriculum provision.
Resources of administration will need to be looked at.

Ayda Kadem will be asked to report her findings to SLT and Governors.



	12. 
	Policies to be Recommended to the Full Governing Body for Approval
The peer to peer policy replaces the Anti-bullying policy.  Governors approved with no amendments so it can go forward to the Full Governing body for approval.


	13. 
	Any Other Business
None.


	14. 
	Date of next meeting
24th April 2018



The meeting finished at 6.48pm 
Circulation List: 
Mrs Jane Swettenham, Mrs Gill Jones, Mr Neil Purbrick, Mr Julian Beard, 
Mr Andy Williams, Mr S Roberts, Mrs Leanne Hedden, Ms Carole Herman, Mrs Jenny Comerford, 
Mrs Jane Martin, Mr DJ Barron, Mr Ben Clifford, Mr Richard Drew, Mr Tony Taylor, Mr Andy Cooke, 

Mr Jonathan Sands, Mr Jamie Rigg


